Rules of the Senate

Adopted January 9, 2023



Rob Wagner President

James Manning, Jr. President Pro Tempore

Lori Brocker Secretary of the Senate

Committee on Rules

Kate Lieber, Chair Tim Knopp, Vice-Chair Bill Hansell James Manning, Jr. Elizabeth Steiner

TABLE OF CONTENTS

RULES OF THE SENATE

DEFINITIONS

1.01	Definitions	1
	RULES	
2.01	Use of Mason's Manual of Legislative Procedure	2
2.05	Procedure for Adopting, Amending, or Rescinding Rules	2
2.10	Procedure for Suspending Rules	2
2.20	Rules of the Senate	3
2.50	Organizational Session	3
	CONVENING	
3.01	Quorum	4
3.05	Session Hour; Deliberations Open	4
3.10	Attendance	4
	VOTING	
3.15	Roll Call	5
3.20	Requirements for Voting	5
3.30	Voting by President	5
3.33	Announcement of Conflict of Interest	5
3.35	Explanation of Vote	7
3.45	Distributed Measures Required for Voting	8

т	A D	TE	OF	α	N TC		TTC
	48		() =		II N	1 11 1	

ii

3.50	Third Reading Requirements	8
<u>3.55</u>	Call of the Senate	8
	ORDER OF BUSINESS	
<u>4.01</u>	Order of Business	9
	MOTIONS	
<u>5.01</u>	Moving a Motion	11
<u>5.05</u>	Motion in Possession of the Senate	11
<u>5.10</u>	Precedence of Motions	11
<u>5.15</u>	Undebatable Motions	12
<u>5.17</u>	Form of Previous Question	12
<u>5.20</u>	Form of Question on a Motion	13
<u>5.25</u>	Effect of Motion to Indefinitely Postpone	13
<u>5.30</u>	Division of the Question	13
<u>5.40</u>	Amendments from the Floor	13
	DEBATE AND DECORUM	
<u>6.01</u>	Decorum	13
<u>6.05</u>	Recognition of Members	14
<u>6.10</u>	Conduct in Debate	14
<u>6.20</u>	Questioning a Member	15
<u>6.25</u>	Frequency with Which Member May Speak	15
<u>6.30</u>	Limitation on Duration of Debate	15
<u>6.35</u>	Call to Order	16

ΓΑΒΙ	.E. 0	ЭF	CO	NT	ΈN	TS
$_{1}\Delta D_{1}$	JL (71	\sim	'T Y T	LIN	10

		٠	
1	1	1	

<u>6.40</u>	Discipline	16	
	PRESIDING OFFICER		
7.01	Election of Presiding Officer; Pro Tempore Presiding Officer	16	
7.05	Temporary Presiding Officer	17	
7.10	Duties of Presiding Officer	17	
	COMMITTEES		
8.05	Committee Appointments	18	
8.10	Committee Quorum; Rules	18	
<u>8.15</u>	Committee Meetings	19	
<u>8.16</u>	Committee Meeting-Less Than the Notice Required Under		
	SR 8.15	20	
8.20	Committee Action Required	21	
<u>8.25</u>	Committee Meeting Records	21	
	REFERRAL OF MEASURES TO COMMITTEE		
8.40	Referral to Committee	22	
8.42	Withdrawing Measure from Committee	22	
8.43	Motion to Refer or Rerefer	22	
	COMMITTEE REPORTS		
8.50	Committee Reports	23	
8.52	Committee ReportsRead or Announced	24	
<u>8.55</u>	Second Reading of Measures	24	
8.60	Dissents; Minority Reports	25	

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1		ĺ	į
	•		

8.65	Without Recommendation	25
<u>8.70</u>	Adverse Committee Report	26
<u>8.75</u>	Germaneness	26
<u>8.80</u>	Third Reading and Final Passage	26
<u>8.85</u>	Order of Consideration for Final Passage	27
	RECONSIDERATION	
10.01	Reconsideration	27
10.05	Transmitting Measures Which May Be Reconsidered	28
10.10	Recall of a Measure	28
	CONFERENCE	
11.01	Vote to Concur in Amendments of Other House	28
11.05	Conference Committee	29
<u>11.10</u>	Authority of Conference Committee	29
<u>11.15</u>	Adoption of Conference Committee Report	30
11.20	Discharge of Conferees	31
	SPONSORSHIP	
12.01	Sponsorship	31
12.02	Requester	32
12.03	Proposed Amendment	32
12.05	Committee Sponsorship	33
	INTRODUCTION OF MEASURES	
13.01	Requirements for Presentation of Measures for Introduction;	

Г٨	RI	F	OE	CONT	FNT	2
IΑ	וחו		vr	CONT	DIN L	`

	TABLE OF CONTENTS	
	Bill backs	33
13.02	Measure Summary	33
13.08	Introduction of Agency Bills During the Long Session	34
13.11	Confidentiality; Consolidation of Requests	34
13.15	Deadline on Drafting Requests and Introductions	
	during the Long Session	35
	PUBLICATIONS AND RECORDS	
14.01	Journal; Measure History	36
14.03	Senate Records	36
14.05	Other Legislative Publications	37
14.08	Records Retention	37
14.10	Distribution of Legislative Publications	39
14.15	Fact-Finding Mission Applications; Records	39
14.20	Legislative Newsletters	40
	OFFICERS; PERSONNEL	
<u>15.01</u>	Secretary of the Senate; Election and Duties	41
15.02	Sergeant at Arms; Appointment and Duties	42
15.04	Senate Desk and Floor Personnel	42
<u>15.05</u>	Other Personnel	43
<u>15.10</u>	Salaries	44
15.20	Expense Allowance	44
	SERVICES AND SUPPLIES	

TADI	$\mathbf{E} \cap \mathbf{E}$	CON	TENTS

τ	7	1	
١		1	

<u>16.01</u>	Office Supplies, Stationery and Equipment	
16.02	Assembly Transition	46
<u>16.05</u>	Requests for Attorney General Opinions	46
	PRIVILEGES	
<u>17.01</u>	Floor Privileges	46
<u>17.02</u>	Accreditation of News Media	47
17.03	Distribution of Materials on Floor	48
17.05	Lounge Privileges	48
	PERSONNEL AND CONTRACTING RULES	
<u>18.01</u>	Legislative Branch Personnel and Contracting Rules	48
	EXECUTIVE APPOINTMENTS	
<u>19.10</u>	Referral to Committee	49
19.20	Committee Review of Appointees	49
19.35	Committee Action	50
<u>19.40</u>	Additional Time for Consideration	50
<u> 19.55</u>	Consideration of Committee Reports	50
<u> 19.60</u>	Confirmation En Bloc	51

Appendix A

INTERIM RULES OF THE SENATE

82nd LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY

202.01	Use of Mason's Manual of Legislative Procedure	53
203.05	Session Hour; Deliberations Open	53
203.11	Interim Meetings	53
	VOTING	
203.15	Roll Call	53
	ORDER OF BUSINESS	
204.01	Order of Business	54
	PRESIDING OFFICER	
207.01	Presiding Officer; Other Officers	55
	COMMITTEES	
208.01	Names of Committees	55
	EXECUTIVE APPOINTMENTS	
<u>209.15</u>	Transmittal of Executive Appointments	55
<u>209.20</u>	Committee Review of Appointees	56
209.35	Committee Action Required	56
<u>209.40</u>	Additional Time for Consideration	56
<u>209.45</u>	Dissents	57
	ACTION ON COMMITTEE REPORTS	
<u>209.50</u>	Reading of Committee Reports	57

V	1	1	1

Consideration of Committee Reports	57			
Confirmation En Bloc	57			
Withdrawing Appointment from Committee	57			
RECONSIDERATION				
Reconsideration of Executive Appointments	58			
PRESESSION FILING				
Presession Filing	58			
Measure Drafting and Filing by the Executive and Judicial Branc State Government Before the Long Session	hes of 59			
Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Long Session Statutory Committees, Interim Committees and Task Forces of the Legislative Assembly	•			
Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Long Session Members Who Will Serve in the Regular Session	by 60			
Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Long Session Newly Elected Statewide Officials	by 61			
Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Short Session Members, Caucuses, and Interim Committees	for 61			
Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Short Session Executive and Judicial Branches of State Government	by the 62			
Introduction Ordered by the President	63			
Confidentiality; Consolidation of Requests	63			
PUBLICATIONS				
Journal	64			
	Reconsideration of Executive Appointments PRESESSION FILING Presession Filing Measure Drafting and Filing by the Executive and Judicial Brane State Government Before the Long Session Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Long Session Statutory Committees, Interim Committees and Task Forces of the Legislative Assembly Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Long Session Members Who Will Serve in the Regular Session Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Long Session Newly Elected Statewide Officials Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Short Session Members, Caucuses, and Interim Committees Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Short Session Members, Caucuses, and Interim Committees Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Short Session Executive and Judicial Branches of State Government Introduction Ordered by the President Confidentiality; Consolidation of Requests			

PERSONNEL

215.07 Interim Staff

64

CONCURRENT RESOLUTION SETTING DEADLINES

House Concurrent Resolution 23, Adopted January 9, 2023

EXECUTIVE APPOINTMENTS SUBJECT TO SENATE CONFIRMATION

Executive Appointments

MOTIONS

Table of Motions

Whether Motion is Subject to Debate

RULES OF THE SENATE 82nd LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY Adopted January 9, 2023

DEFINITIONS

1.01 Definitions.

- (1) "Chamber" means the entire area of the Senate floor and the side aisles.
- (2) "Chamber area" includes the entire area of the Senate floor including the areas immediately adjacent to the Senate Chamber.
- (3) "Constitutional majority (16)" means a majority of the members of the Senate except in the case of those measures requiring an otherwise constitutionally designated majority vote.
- (4) "Courtesy of the floor" means admittance within the bar granted upon request of a member in accordance with SR 17.01(2).
- (5) "Distributed" includes printing and electronic delivery and other means of reproducing a copy.
- (6) "Informational meeting" means a committee meeting during which only invited or public testimony is taken on an issue. No public hearing or work session on a measure may be held during an informational meeting.
- (7) "Legislative assistant" means a person employed to assist a member of the Senate, to assist the Senate President or to assist the majority or minority offices of the Senate.
- (8) "Long Session" means the regular annual session of the Legislative Assembly beginning in an odd-numbered year under section 10(1)(a), Article IV of the Oregon Constitution.
- (9) "Majority" means a majority of those members present.
- (10) "Measure" means bill, resolution or memorial, but does not include amendments.

- (11) "Member" means member of the Senate.
- (12) "Remonstrance" may be considered as a "protest" under section 26, Article IV of the Oregon Constitution.
- (13) "Session day" means a day during which the Senate is convened in floor session with a quorum present.
- (14) "Short Session" means the regular annual session of the Legislative Assembly beginning in an even-numbered year under section 10(1)(b), Article IV of the Oregon Constitution.
- (15) "Within the bar" means within the area of the chamber that is enclosed by waist-high partitions and that contains the members' desks and the rostrum.
- (16) Appendix A Interim Rules identifies specific rules governing the interim periods.

RULES

2.01 Use of Mason's Manual of Legislative Procedure.

Mason's Manual of Legislative Procedure shall apply to cases not provided for by the Oregon Constitution, the Senate Rules, custom of the Senate or statute.

2.05 Procedure for Adopting, Amending, or Rescinding Rules.

No standing rule of the Senate shall be adopted, amended or rescinded except upon the affirmative vote of a constitutional majority (16). After the Organizational Session of the Senate, the adoption, amendment or rescission of rules shall be proposed in writing, read at a regular business session, printed, distributed to members' desks and allowed to lie on the table for at least one session day prior to any vote thereon.

2.10 Procedure for Suspending Rules.

(1) No rule of the Senate shall be suspended except by unanimous consent of the members or by the affirmative vote of two-thirds of the

- members (20). In suspending a provision of the Oregon Constitution, as provided by the Oregon Constitution, an affirmative vote of two-thirds of the members is required. The vote shall be a roll call vote.
- (2) When a motion to suspend the rules is defeated, the motion shall not be renewed until after an intervening recess or adjournment.

2.20 Rules of the Senate.

- (1) Except as modified or rescinded under SR 2.05, these rules shall be in effect for the entire term of the Legislative Assembly whether the Senate is in session or has adjourned *sine die*.
- (2) The Senate shall follow the recommendations of the concurrent resolution(s), if any, adopted by the 82nd Legislative Assembly to set the legislative schedule for the regular sessions. The provisions of any such concurrent resolution may be suspended by a two-thirds majority (20) of elected members. If no concurrent resolution sets a legislative schedule for the session, the Senate may adopt rules setting its own legislative schedule.

2.50 Organizational Session.

- (1) In accordance with sections 4, 10 and 11, Article IV of the Oregon Constitution, an Organizational Session shall be held on the second Monday of January of the odd-numbered years for the following purposes only:
 - (a) Credentialing of Senate members;
 - (b) Administration of the oaths of office to Senate members;
 - (c) Election of Senate officers for the 82nd Legislative Assembly;
 - (d) Adoption of Senate Organizational Session Rules, Regular Session Rules and Interim Rules;
 - (e) Appointment of Regular Session Committees for the Long Session;
 - (f) Election of members of Senate Committee on Conduct; and
 - (g) Introduction of measures for the Long Session.

- (2) SR 2.50 shall apply during the period between January 9, 2023 and the convening of the Long Session; provided, however, that SR 13.15 sets deadlines for requesting measures before and during the convening of the Long Session.
- (3) The Regular Session and Interim Rules, as approved by the Senate on January 9, 2023, will go into effect on January 17, 2023.
- (4) During the period between the adjournment of the Organizational Session and the convening of the Long Session on January 17, 2023, the President shall refer all measures within eight calendar days following First Reading.
- (5) At the completion of the Organizational Session, the Senate shall adjourn until the convening of the Long Session on January 17, 2023.

CONVENING

3.01 Quorum.

- (1) A quorum of the Senate is 20 members.
- (2) If a quorum is present, the Senate shall proceed with the transaction of business. When there is no quorum present, a lesser number of members may adjourn from day to day and compel the attendance of absent members.

3.05 Session Hour; Deliberations Open.

- (1) Unless otherwise ordered by a majority of the members present, the hour of meeting shall be designated by the President.
- (2) All deliberations of the Senate and its committees shall be open to the public. This provision does not prohibit clearing the gallery or hearing room in the event of a disturbance, during which time deliberations shall be in recess.

3.10 Attendance.

(1) A member shall attend all sessions of the Senate unless excused by the President. A request by a member to be excused from a session shall be in writing. The President shall indicate approval or disapproval of the request in writing. The Journal will record on each roll call all members "present," "excused," or "absent."

(2) The President or committee chair may excuse a member from committee meetings. The minutes of the committee shall record all committee members as "present," "excused," or "absent."

VOTING

3.15 Roll Call.

- (1) A roll call vote of audible "ayes" and "nays" shall be taken and recorded on the final passage of all measures, with the exception of memorials and resolutions that affect only the Senate and do not appropriate money.
- (2) Upon demand of two members, a roll call shall be taken and recorded on any question.
- (3) If the presiding officer is in doubt on any motion considered on voice vote, the presiding officer shall order a roll call vote.

3.20 Requirements for Voting.

- (1) Every member who is in attendance when the question is stated shall vote.
- (2) Except by unanimous consent, no member shall be permitted to vote on any question unless in attendance at the time the question is put. A member shall be considered in attendance if the member is in the chamber.

3.30 Voting by President.

The President shall vote whenever a roll call is required. The President's name is called last.

3.33 Announcement of Conflict of Interest.

(1) When involved in an actual or potential conflict of interest as defined by ORS 244.020, a member shall announce, on the Senate floor or in the

committee meeting, the nature of the actual or potential conflict prior to voting on the issue giving rise to the actual or potential conflict.

- (2) The member's announcement of an actual or potential conflict of interest shall be recorded in the journal or in the committee minutes. If the member desires to have more than the announcement recorded, the member shall reduce to writing the nature of the actual or potential conflict as given in the oral explanation and file it with the Secretary of the Senate or the committee assistant. The written statement must be filed by 5:00 p.m. of the next session day following the vote on the measure.
- (3) A complaint against a Senate member alleging violation of subsection (1) of this rule must meet the following criteria:
 - (a) The complaint must be in writing;
 - (b) The complaint must be specific in its allegations and be accompanied by documentation supporting the allegations;
 - (c) The complaint must be signed by at least two persons who witnessed the conduct that is the subject of the complaint; and
 - (d) The complaint, in the manner prescribed by the Secretary of the Senate, must be filed with the Secretary's office within 10 calendar days of the alleged violation.
- (4) The Secretary shall transmit copies of the written and signed complaint to the President of the Senate and the Senate Caucus Leaders as soon as practicable.
- (5) The President shall refer any written complaint that has been filed in accordance with subsection (3) of this rule to the Senate Committee on Conduct within 30 calendar days of receipt of the complaint.
- (6) The committee shall investigate any written complaint to determine whether the alleged conduct constitutes violation of subsection (1) of this rule and shall conduct such investigation in accordance with procedures set forth in the committee rules.
- (7) The committee must complete the investigation and report recommended sanctions, if any, to the full Senate within 45 calendar days of

receiving the complaint as referred by the President. The President may permit a reasonable extension of time at his or her discretion.

- (8) Any recommended sanction resulting from a written complaint against a Senate member must be proportionate to the seriousness of the offense. The committee may recommend the following sanctions:
 - (a) Reprimand;
 - (b) Censure; or
 - (c) Expulsion.
- (9) In reporting to the full Senate, the committee shall include in its report:
 - (a) A copy of the complaint;
 - (b) Whether or not there was a violation of subsection (1) of this rule;
 - (c) Recommended sanctions, if any; and
 - (d) The basis for the committee's recommendation.
- (10) The committee report must be signed by the committee chair and submitted to the Secretary of the Senate within five calendar days of final committee action.
- (11) The report shall be placed on the calendar for final consideration on the session day following the reading and distribution of the report. If the report is submitted during the interim, it shall be read and considered at the next convening of the Senate.
- (12) Before taking action against a Senate member under this section, the Senate must approve the committee report recommending a sanction by a two-thirds majority vote (20).
- (13) If the committee recommends no action, the formal procedure is concluded and the complaint shall be considered dismissed. The report shall be submitted in accordance with subsection (10) of this rule and read under reports from committees at the next convening of the Senate following distribution of the report.

3.35 Explanation of Vote.

(1) Any member may explain a vote on any matter for which a roll call

vote is taken. The member may make the oral explanation from the floor following completion of the roll call and announcement of the result. Oral explanations shall not exceed two minutes.

- (2) The vote explanation must be germane to the subject and shall not reflect on the honor or integrity of other members of the Legislative Assembly. If the explanation offered from the floor does not meet the requirements of this section, the President may call the member to order.
- (3) If the member wishes the explanation to be entered in the journal, the member must file a written explanation with the Secretary of the Senate by 5:00 p.m. of the next session day following the day the vote was taken. The President may direct the Secretary of the Senate to delete out of order material from the journal.

3.45 Distributed Measures Required for Voting.

No measure, or amendment to a measure, shall be finally voted on until it has been distributed except as provided by SR 5.40.

3.50 Third Reading Requirements.

Except for resolutions and memorials that affect the Senate only, no measure shall pass the Senate until after Third Reading nor shall any measure be read more than once in any one day.

3.55 Call of the Senate.

- (1) Three members may demand a call of the Senate at any time there is a pending question and before a roll call has commenced.
- (2) Upon a call of the Senate, the chamber doors shall be closed until proceedings under the call have been terminated. No other business shall be transacted until the proceedings under the call are terminated. A member must remain in attendance until proceedings under the call are terminated. A member shall be considered in attendance when in the chamber area. However, a member must comply with the provisions of SR 3.20 for the purpose of voting.
- (3) Upon a call of the Senate, the Sergeant at Arms shall cause all members not excused to come to the floor. If the Sergeant at Arms cannot

locate an unexcused member, that fact shall be reported to the President who shall announce the fact to the members.

- (4) Proceedings under a call of the Senate shall be considered terminated only when the question for which the call was invoked has been voted on, or when a motion to remove the call is approved by at least two-thirds (20) of the members of the Senate.
- (5) A motion to remove the call shall be in order when the Sergeant at Arms reports that unexcused members cannot be located. If there is no quorum after the report of the Sergeant at Arms is received, the Senate may remove the call by the consent of the majority of the members present.
- (6) Under the proceedings of a call of the Senate:
 - (a) Senate guests may leave the chamber at will; however, they shall not be permitted to return until the proceedings are terminated or the call has been removed.
 - (b) Members of the House, the press and Senate staff on Senate business may leave the chamber and return at will during the proceedings under the call.

ORDER OF BUSINESS

4.01 Order of Business.

- (1) The general order of business shall be:
 - (a) Call to Order
 - (b) Honors to the Colors and the Pledge of Allegiance
 - (c) Invocation, Greeting, or Opening Performance
 - (d) Courtesies of the Senate
 - (e) Roll Call
 - (f) Remonstrances

- (g) Reports from Committees
- (h) Propositions and Motions
- (i) Action on Executive Appointments Requiring Senate Confirmation
- (i) Introduction and First Reading of Senate Measures
- (k) Second Reading of Senate Measures
- (1) Third Reading of Senate Measures
- (m) First Reading of House Measures
- (n) Second Reading of House Measures
- (o) Third Reading of House Measures
- (p) Other Business of the Senate
- (q) Announcements
- (2) Special performances for opening ceremonies shall be in accordance with policies developed by the President.
- (3) Messages from the Governor or the House may be read at any time. Courtesies may be extended at any time.
- (4) Questions relating to the priority of business shall be decided without debate.
- (5) The general order of business shall not be varied except upon suspension of the rules. However, any subject before the Senate may be made a special order of business upon the vote of a majority of the members present. When the appropriate time for consideration of the subject arrives, the Senate shall take up the subject.
- (6) Under the order of business of Remonstrances, no member may speak for longer than two minutes, or for a second time, or yield time to another member. The motives or integrity of any member of the House or

Senate shall not be impugned.

MOTIONS

5.01 Moving a Motion.

- (1) When a motion is moved, it shall be stated by the President. If the motion is in writing, it shall be handed to the Secretary of the Senate and read aloud before debate on the motion begins.
- (2) A motion shall be reduced to writing upon request of any member.
- (3) No second to a motion is required.

5.05 Motion in Possession of the Senate.

After a motion is stated by the President, or read by the Secretary of the Senate or the Secretary's designee, it is in the possession of the Senate. The motion may be withdrawn only with the permission of the Senate and prior to a decision on the motion.

5.10 Precedence of Motions.

- (1) When a question is under debate, only the following motions shall be made:
 - (a) To adjourn
 - (b) To recess
 - (c) To lay on the table
 - (d) To move the previous question
 - (e) To postpone to a certain day
 - (f) To refer or rerefer
 - (g) To amend
 - (h) To postpone indefinitely

- (i) To withdraw a motion
- (2) The motions listed in subsection (1) of this section shall have precedence in the order in which they are listed.

5.15 Undebatable Motions.

- (1) The following motions are undebatable:
 - (a) To adjourn
 - (b) To recess
 - (c) To suspend the Rules
 - (d) To lay on the table
 - (e) To move the previous question
 - (f) To amend an undebatable motion
 - (g) To take from the table
- (2) All incidental questions shall be decided without debate.
- (3) An appeal to the committee chair or the President is undebatable, although the member making the appeal may state briefly the reason for the appeal, and the chair or the President may state briefly the rationale for the ruling.

5.17 Form of Previous Question.

- (1) The previous question shall be put in this, or similar, form: "Shall the main question be now put?" The main question is the question immediately under consideration.
- (2) The previous question shall only be admitted when demanded by a majority of the members present. Until it is decided, it shall preclude all amendments and further debate on the question, except for closing arguments.

5.20 Form of Question on a Motion.

The question on a motion shall be put in this, or similar, form: "Those in favor say, 'aye" and after the response, "Those opposed say, 'no'."

5.25 Effect of Motion to Indefinitely Postpone.

- (1) When a measure or question has been indefinitely postponed, no further action on the measure or question shall be allowed in the same session of the Legislative Assembly. The vote is not subject to a motion for reconsideration.
- (2) When the motion to indefinitely postpone a measure or question fails, the motion shall not be allowed again on the same day or at the same stage of the measure or question.

5.30 Division of the Ouestion.

- (1) Any member may call for a division of a question if the question presents propositions so distinct in substance that if one is taken away, a substantive proposition remains for the decision of the Senate.
- (2) The question of final passage or adoption of any measure is not subject to division.

5.40 Amendments from the Floor.

No measure shall be amended on the floor unless unanimous consent is given and a written statement of the proposed amendment is filed with the Secretary of the Senate.

DEBATE AND DECORUM

6.01 Decorum.

(1) When a member is speaking, no one shall walk between the member and the rostrum. No one shall leave the chamber or hearing room in a manner disruptive of the proceedings. When the Senate is in daily session, or a hearing is being conducted, no one in the chamber, gallery or hearing room shall act in a manner disruptive of the proceedings.

(2) Laptop computers and hand-held electronic devices used as a computer may be used by members and staff in the Senate Chamber. Any device making an audible noise, including cellphones and computers that distract from the decorum of the Senate, is prohibited inside the bar of the Senate. Cellphone conversations may be conducted in the Senate phone booths at the back of the chamber.

6.05 Recognition of Members.

When a member seeks to be recognized by the presiding officer, the member shall use the electrical signal device at the member's desk, or the member shall rise and respectfully address the presiding officer. Exceptions to this rule are:

- (a) When demanding a call of the Senate or a roll call.
- (b) When allowed to interrupt a speaker for one of the purposes listed in *Mason's Manual of Legislative Procedure*, section 92.

6.10 Conduct in Debate.

- (1) In speaking, a member must confine remarks to the question under debate and shall avoid personalities. A member may refer to the actions of a committee if such actions are relevant to the debate, but a member shall not impugn the motives of another Senate or House member's vote or argument.
- (2) In speaking, a member may address another member by using the appellation of Senator or the appellation of Senator and the member's district number or other description of the member's district.
- (3) A member's right to read from any paper or book as a part of a speech is subject to the will of the Senate. If any member objects to such reading, the matter shall be immediately put to a vote without debate.
- (4) No member is permitted to use audio or visual aids during debate unless unanimous consent has been granted.
- (5) No one other than a member may speak during debate.

6.20 Questioning a Member.

- (1) All questions asked of a member shall be addressed through the presiding officer.
- (2) Members responding to a question shall confine remarks to the question only.

6.25 Frequency with which Member may Speak.

- (1) The mover of a motion or the member designated to carry a measure shall have the privilege of closing the debate on the motion or the measure.
- (2) Except as authorized by subsection (1) of this rule, no member shall speak more than once on any question until every member wishing to speak has spoken.
- (3) If a pending question is lost by reason of adjournment and is revived on the following session day, a member who has previously spoken on the question shall not be permitted to speak again until every member wishing to speak on the question has spoken.
- (4) No member may speak more than twice on any question.

6.30 Limitation on Duration of Debate.

The following rules apply to the length of time a member shall have the floor in debate:

- (1) On the final passage of a measure, the chair of the committee reporting the measure, or a member designated by the chair, may speak for ten minutes. In the case of multiple carriers, each member may speak for five minutes. Other members may speak for five minutes.
- (2) On a motion to adopt or substitute a committee report, the member who moves the motion may speak for ten minutes. Other members may speak for five minutes.
- (3) The member closing debate on final passage or moving to adopt or substitute a committee report may speak for ten minutes. In the case of multiple carriers, one member shall be designated to close.

- (4) On other debatable motions, a member may speak for five minutes.
- (5) Any member may yield the time allowed under this rule to another member. However, no additional time may be yielded to a member closing debate.
- (6) When a member who has the floor asks a question of another member, the time used in answering shall be taken from the questioning member.

6.35 Call to Order.

- (1) If a member transgresses the rules of the Senate, the President, or any member through the President, may call the member to order. Unless permitted by the President to explain, the member called to order shall be seated immediately.
- (2) The member who is called to order may appeal the ruling of the President. If the Senate decides the appeal in favor of the member, the member may proceed with the debate. If the Senate decides the appeal against the member, the member may proceed "in order" or be liable to a motion of censure by the Senate.

6.40 Discipline.

If a member is called to order for words spoken in debate, the member objecting shall immediately repeat the words to which objection is taken and they shall be recorded in the journal. However, if any other member has spoken or other business has intervened after the words were spoken and before the objection was made, the member shall not be held answerable or subject to censure.

PRESIDING OFFICER

7.01 Election of Presiding Officer; *Pro Tempore* Presiding Officer.

(1) During the Organizational Session under SR 2.50, the members of the Senate shall elect by a roll call vote a President of the Senate. A constitutional majority (16) is required to elect a President.

- (2) During the Organizational Session under SR 2.50, the members shall also elect by a roll call vote a President *Pro Tempore* of the Senate. A constitutional majority (16) is required to elect a President *Pro Tempore*.
- (3) The officers of the Senate for the Long Session, Short Session, and any special sessions shall be those elected during the Organizational Session under SR 2.50.

7.05 Temporary Presiding Officer.

- (1) The President may designate a member other than the President *Pro Tempore* to act temporarily as the presiding officer. The designation shall not extend beyond adjournment on the day of the appointment. The member does not lose the right to vote while presiding. The President may resume the chair at his or her pleasure.
- (2) If, at any time, the office of the President of the Senate becomes vacant, the President *Pro Tempore* shall become President until a new President is elected. If, at any time, the office of the President *Pro Tempore* becomes vacant, the Senate shall elect a new President *Pro Tempore* at its next convening.

7.10 Duties of Presiding Officer.

- (1) The President shall take the chair every day at the designated hour as provided in SR 3.05.
- (2) The President shall immediately call the members to order and have the roll called.
- (3) The President shall preside over deliberations of the Senate, preserve order and decorum and decide questions of order, subject to appeal by any two members.
- (4) The President shall have general control and direction of all Senate employees and all employees of the Legislative Assembly when they are in the Senate Chamber.
- (5) The President shall have control of the Senate Chamber and adjacent areas.

COMMITTEES

8.05 Committee Appointments.

- (1) The President shall establish standing committees to operate during the Long Session, interim committees to operate during the interim periods, and standing committees to operate during the Short Session. The President may establish special committees and conference committees. The Senate Committee on Conduct shall be approved by a majority vote of the Senate.
- (2) Members of all committees, and the chairs and vice-chairs thereof, shall be appointed by the President. This provision does not apply to the Senate Committee on Conduct.
- (3) The President shall appoint members to other committees as necessary or as required by law.
- (4) The President shall be an *ex officio* member of each committee and have the power to vote. As an *ex officio* member on committees the President does not increase the size of the respective committee, but is counted for purposes of a quorum. *Ex officio* membership does not increase the number of members required to provide a quorum. This provision does not apply to the Senate Committee on Conduct.

8.10 Committee Quorum; Rules.

- (1) A majority of the members appointed to a committee shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business before the committee.
- (2) Final action on a measure in committee shall be taken only on the affirmative vote of a majority of the membership. Voting in committee by electronic means shall include an audible and, if possible, video record of affirmative or negative voting by each member present.
- (3) All committees shall be governed by committee rules adopted by a majority of committee members, the Senate Rules and *Mason's Manual of Legislative Procedure* and statute.
- (4) An affirmative vote of a majority of the Senate members appointed to joint committees is required for final action.

8.15 Committee Meetings.

- (1) All committees shall meet at the call of the committee chair. The chair shall cause notice of the meeting to be given to the public, and notice of all committee meetings shall be made available electronically to all members. The chair may designate a time certain for an agenda item. The chair shall begin a time certain agenda item at the appointed time and accommodate witnesses wishing to testify to the extent practicable.
 - (a) During the Long Session, written notice is to be posted outside the Senate Chamber, if possible, and electronically through the Oregon Legislative Information System, and in any other place reasonably designed to give notice to the public at least 48 hours in advance of the meeting, except during the first week of session when notice for informational meetings is to be posted at least 24 hours in advance of the meeting only.
 - (b) During the Short Session, any special session, and interim periods, written notice is to be posted outside the Senate Chamber, if possible, and electronically through the Oregon Legislative Information System, and in any other place reasonably designed to give notice to the public at least 24 hours in advance of the meeting and, whenever possible, such meetings shall be announced on the floor while the Senate is in session.
- (2) In the event that the committee does not complete the scheduled agenda, the items may be carried over to the next scheduled meeting with the following guidelines:
 - (a) The measure must have been initially scheduled with the notice required under SR 8.15(1) (a) or (b).
 - (b) The measure must be carried over for the same type of meeting.
 - (c) The chair announces in committee the chair's intent to schedule the measure at the next meeting.
 - (d) A revised agenda listing the measures that originally received the notice required under SR 8.15(1) (a) or (b) shall be posted as soon as possible following adjournment of the committee meeting.

- (3) No committee shall meet during the time the Senate is in session without approval of the President.
- (4) Committee meetings held at a time or place not provided for in the Joint Legislative Schedule require the advance approval of the President.
- (5) Approval of the President must be obtained if the location of a meeting will require the expenditure of state monies for travel.
- (6) Any meeting of a Senate committee held through the use of telephonic or other electronic communication shall be conducted in accordance with SR 8.15.

8.16 Committee Meeting-less than the Notice Required under SR 8.15.

When the President has reason to believe that adjournment *sine die* of the session is imminent, the President may invoke the following provisions by announcement from the rostrum during floor session:

Notwithstanding the provision of SR 8.15, the committee chair may call a meeting of a committee with less than the notice required under SR 8.15(1) (a) or (b) if, at least one hour prior to the meeting, notice is given to the Secretary of the Senate's Office and posted outside the Senate Chamber, if possible, electronically through the Oregon Legislative Information System, and in any other place reasonably designed to give notice to the public and interested persons. Whenever possible, such meetings shall be announced on the floor while the Senate is in session.

Notwithstanding the provision of SR 8.20, a committee or joint committee may take action on a measure or amendment with less than the notice required under SR 8.20 (3) only after the full text of the measure or amendment has been made publicly available online for at least one hour.

For the purpose of expediting the Short Session and any special session, committees may hold informational meetings on the first calendar day and the morning of the second calendar day of the Short Session and any special session, provided that, at least one hour prior to the meeting, notice is given to the Secretary of the Senate's Office and posted outside the Senate

Chamber and in any other place reasonably designed to give notice to the public and interested persons.

8.20 Committee Action Required.

- (1) Upon written request of a majority of committee members filed with the committee chair and the Secretary of the Senate, the chair shall order a hearing or work session on any measure in the possession of the committee. The hearing or work session shall be held only after notice as required by SR 8.15(1) or SR 8.16, if applicable, but shall be held within a reasonable time.
- (2) The committee shall not report a measure to the floor of the Senate unless the written Legislative Counsel amendments accompanying the report have been approved by a majority of the members of the committee at a meeting called for that purpose.
- (3) Except by a suspension of the rules by a two-thirds vote of the committee, a committee or joint committee may take action on a measure or amendment only after the full text of the measure or amendment has been made publicly available online for at least one hour.

8.25 Committee Meeting Records.

- (1) Except as provided in subsection (3) of this rule, each meeting of a committee or subcommittee shall be sound recorded. A recording log shall be maintained to provide reference to the sound recording. The recording log shall contain at least the following information:
 - (a) Attendance of members and staff;
 - (b) Names of all witnesses;
 - (c) Recorded vote on all official actions;
 - (d) Any announcements of conflicts of interest; and
 - (e) References to the recording log, sufficient to serve as an index to the original sound recording.
- (2) Testimony and exhibits submitted in writing or electronically shall be considered part of the official record.

(3) A written summary of the committee's activities may be prepared in lieu of a sound recording when the committee conducts a tour, inspection, or other similar activity outside the Capitol; provided, however, that a sound recording and recording log must be made if any public hearing or work session is held.

REFERRAL OF MEASURES TO COMMITTEE

8.40 Referral to Committee.

- (1) Within seven calendar days following First Reading of a measure, the President shall refer the measure to an appropriate committee and may refer it to not more than one additional committee. Any measure appropriating money, allocating money, or requiring the expenditure of money may also be referred to the Joint Committee on Ways and Means, the Joint Committee on Tax Expenditures, or the Senate Committee on Finance and Revenue. Subsequent referrals may occur before or after having been referred to and reported out of any other committee. The President may, at any time, rescind a subsequent referral.
- (2) At the request of a committee reporting on a measure, the President may rescind or add a subsequent referral to another committee.
- (3) The Secretary of the Senate shall publish and distribute to the members a current listing of measures referred. A list of measures referred shall be placed in the journal. The President may either announce the referral decisions or order the referrals made in accordance with the published list.

8.42 Withdrawing Measure from Committee.

A measure, including one referred by the President to a joint committee, may be withdrawn from a committee by a motion to withdraw, and by the affirmative vote of a constitutional majority (16) of the members of the Senate.

8.43 Motion to Refer or Rerefer.

A measure may be referred or rereferred to committee either under Propositions and Motions or on Third Reading. An affirmative vote of a majority of those present is necessary for such referral or rereferral. A measure may be referred or rereferred with recommendations to a committee. These recommendations must be in writing and filed with the Secretary of the Senate before the vote is taken on the motion to refer with recommendations.

COMMITTEE REPORTS

8.50 Committee Reports.

- (1) All committee reports on measures shall be signed by the committee chair and shall comply with the following rules:
 - (a) During the Long Session, committee reports on measures with no amendments must be submitted to the Secretary of the Senate on or before the third session day following final committee action on the measure.
 - (b) During the Long Session, committee reports on measures with amendments must be submitted to the Secretary of the Senate on or before the fifth session day following final committee action on the measure.
 - (c) During the Short Session and any special session, committee reports on all measures, with or without amendments, must be submitted to the Secretary of the Senate as soon as possible, but no later than the third session day following final committee action on the measure.
 - (d) When a committee requests a subsequent referral or requests a referral be rescinded, the request shall be in writing and accompany the committee report.
- (2) If a minority report is to be filed, notice must be given to the committee on the day the report was adopted. The minority report, together with the committee report, shall be filed jointly in accordance with SR 8.50(1) (a), (b) or (c).
- (3) All committee reports shall be filed in a manner prescribed by the Secretary of the Senate. Reports that are not in the proper form and style may be returned to the committee or corrected by the Secretary of the Senate and

the President or their designees. Any substantive changes must be approved by the committee.

- (4) In reporting a measure out, a committee shall include in its report:
 - (a) The measure in the form reported out.
 - (b) The recommendation of the committee.
 - (c) A staff measure summary for all measures except appropriation bills.
 - (d) A fiscal impact statement, if applicable, prepared by the Legislative Fiscal Officer for all measures except for concurrent resolutions of a congratulatory or memorial substance.
 - (e) A revenue impact statement, if applicable, prepared by the Legislative Revenue Officer for all measures except for concurrent resolutions of a congratulatory or memorial substance.
 - (f) Budget notes, if applicable, as adopted by a majority of the Committee on Ways and Means.
 - (g) Revenue notes, if applicable, as adopted by a majority of the Committee on Revenue.

8.52 Committee Reports--Read or Announced.

- (1) At the discretion of the President, committee reports at the Senate Desk may be either read or announced under the proper order of business. If reports are announced, the Secretary of the Senate shall distribute to the members a summary of all reports and measures passed to the calendar.
- (2) The Secretary of the Senate shall cause the committee report to be entered in the measure history and journal.

8.55 Second Reading of Measures.

(1) Measures reported favorably without amendments and having no subsequent referral shall be placed on the Second Reading calendar for the same session day on which the report is read or announced.

(2) Measures reported favorably with amendments and having no subsequent referral shall be placed on the Second Reading calendar for the same session day on which amendments are distributed.

8.60 Dissents; Minority Reports.

- (1) Any member of a committee who dissents from the committee recommendations shall be listed in the committee report as not concurring. Upon request to the Secretary of the Senate before adjournment *sine die*, the names of members not concurring shall be recorded in the measure history and journal. No minority reports may be filed in joint committees.
- (2) If a minority report, subscribed to by at least two members dissenting from the committee report, accompanies the committee report, both reports shall be filed jointly and the names of the members not concurring shall be recorded in the measure history and journal. On the session day next following distribution of amendments, it shall be in order under Propositions and Motions to move the adoption of the committee report and then to move that the minority report be substituted for the committee report. When action on the minority report is completed, the measure shall be read for the third time and considered immediately.
- (3) No member of a committee may subscribe to more than one minority report respecting a given committee report.
- (4) Committee members may subscribe to a minority report only if present during the committee meeting when action was taken.
- special (5) Short Session the and any session, notwithstanding any committee rule to the contrary, members of the committee wishing to file a minority report must notify the chair or committee staff before adjournment of the committee meeting during which the action was taken, and the minority draft amendments must be requested from Legislative Counsel within one hour following the adjournment of the committee where notice was given. In order for staff to complete their work in an orderly and practical manner, the draft amendments shall be submitted to committee staff within an hour after receipt from Legislative Counsel.

8.65 Without Recommendation.

If a measure is reported without recommendation by a committee, the report shall be filed and the measure placed on the Second Reading calendar for the same session day on which the report is read or announced, and on the Third Reading calendar in accordance with SR 8.80. If the measure has amendments, Second Reading shall occur on the same session day on which amendments are distributed. The measure shall be carried on the floor by the chief Senate sponsor, the committee chair, or committee member designated by the committee chair at the discretion of the committee chair.

8.70 Adverse Committee Report.

- (1) When a measure is reported with a do not pass recommendation, the effect of the adoption of an adverse committee report is the indefinite postponement of the measure. A motion to adopt the report is required.
- (2) The Secretary of the Senate must notify, in writing, the President and the sponsors of the measure of an adverse report within 24 hours of receipt of the report by the Secretary of the Senate. No action shall be taken on any adverse report until 24 hours after the Secretary of the Senate has notified the President and the sponsors of the measure.

8.75 Germaneness.

If, at any time after filing of a committee report, including a conference committee report, and before final action by the Senate on the measure, a member raises the question of the germaneness of the amendments, the President shall decide the question based on section 402 of *Mason's Manual of Legislative Procedure* and announce the decision from the rostrum.

8.80 Third Reading and Final Passage.

- (1) Except as provided in SR 3.50, measures shall be placed on the calendar for Third Reading and final passage the next session day following Second Reading.
- (2) When a measure is reported favorably but with amendments, the amendments must be distributed before the measure comes up for Third Reading and final passage. The measure shall be placed on the calendar for Third Reading and final passage on the session day following the day of distribution of the printed amendments.

(3) Upon the recommendation of the committee chair reporting a measure with amendments, the amendments shall be engrossed within the measure. If the measure is printed engrossed, it shall not be considered for final reading sooner than the session day following distribution of the printed engrossed measure unless the amendments have been distributed.

8.85 Order of Consideration for Final Passage.

- (1) When placed on the calendar for final passage, measures shall be considered in their numerical order. However, appropriation bills shall take precedence over all other bills from the same house of origin.
- (2) Except as otherwise provided in these rules, no motion is required to adopt a committee report.

RECONSIDERATION

10.01 Reconsideration.

- (1) A motion for reconsideration may be made by a member who voted on the prevailing side when:
 - (a) A measure or executive appointment has passed or been confirmed;
 - (b) A measure or executive appointment has failed to pass or has been denied;
 - (c) A non-procedural motion has been adopted; or
 - (d) A non-procedural motion is defeated.

A motion for reconsideration is not in order on a vote whereby a measure was indefinitely postponed.

- (2) Notice of intent to move for reconsideration must be given orally by the member who intends to move the motion. Notice must be given prior to adjournment on the day on which the vote to be reconsidered was taken.
- (3) A motion to reconsider may be debated together with the main question, if the subject of the main question is debatable.

- (4) During the Long Session, the motion to reconsider must be made on the day when the vote to be reconsidered was taken, or on the next session day. During the Short Session or any special session, the motion to reconsider must be made prior to adjournment on the day the vote to be reconsidered was taken.
- (5) A majority affirmative vote of those present and voting is required to reconsider a vote, including a measure requiring an otherwise constitutionally designated majority vote. There shall be only one reconsideration of any final vote even though this action reverses the previous action.

10.05 Transmitting Measures that may be Reconsidered.

When a member has given notice of intention to move for reconsideration of the final vote passing a measure, the Secretary of the Senate shall not transmit that measure until a motion for reconsideration has been made or the time for making a motion has expired. However, if the measure subject to reconsideration was passed on what the President has reasonable cause to believe is one of the final days of the session, the President shall immediately put the motion for reconsideration before the Senate.

10.10 Recall of a Measure.

In order to reconsider the vote on a measure no longer in possession of the Senate, a motion to recall the measure is in order. Measures originating in either the House or the Senate may be recalled from the Governor at any time prior to signing and filing of the measure by the Governor. A motion to request the return of a measure shall be acted upon immediately and without debate.

CONCURRENCE AND CONFERENCE

11.01 Vote to Concur in Amendments of other House.

- (1) Upon return to the Senate of a Senate measure that has been amended in the House, the vote to concur and repass the measure, or not to concur with the House amendments, shall not be taken:
 - (a) Before the next session day after the message from the House has

been read during the Long Session; or

- (b) Sooner than one hour after the message from the House has been read during the Short Session or any special session.
- (2) A motion to concur and repass the measure, or not to concur with the House amendments, shall come under the order of business of Propositions and Motions and is not subject to referral to a committee.
- (3) On the motion to concur and repass the measure, a roll call vote is required and a constitutional majority (16) is needed for concurrence and repassage, except in the case of a measure requiring an otherwise constitutionally designated majority vote.
- (4) On a motion not to concur, the affirmative vote of a majority of the members present is needed. If the motion not to concur is adopted, the President shall appoint a conference committee.
- (5) If a motion not to concur is defeated, the President shall immediately order a roll call vote on the question of concurrence and repassage of the measure.
- (6) If the motion to concur and repass the measure is defeated, the President shall appoint a conference committee.

11.05 Conference Committee.

Upon receipt of a message from the House that it has failed to concur with Senate amendments to a House measure, the President shall appoint a conference committee of two or more members to represent the Senate and meet with a similar committee of the House. At least one member appointed shall have served on the Senate committee that considered the measure. The President may request the committee chair to designate one of the members.

11.10 Authority of Conference Committee.

- (1) The conference committee has authority to propose amendments only within the scope of the issue between the houses.
- (2) The Senate conferees shall meet with the House conferees as soon as is practicable after appointment. The time and place shall be agreed upon by

a majority of all the conferees. The committee shall Immediately notify the President and the Secretary of the Senate of the time and place of the meeting. The Secretary of the Senate shall immediately cause notice of the meeting to be given to the public and posted outside the Senate Chamber. Notice of the meeting shall be announced on the floor, if the Senate is in session.

11.15 Adoption of Conference Committee Report.

- (1) If a majority of conference committee members of each house agree to an amendment, or otherwise resolve the issue between the houses, the report shall be filed with both houses. A majority of conferees from each house shall sign the report. A dissenting conferee may indicate that fact when signing the report.
- (2) No motion is required to adopt the conference committee report if repassage of the measure is not required. When repassage is required, a motion to adopt the conference committee report and repass the measure is necessary.
 - (a) During the Long Session, a motion shall not be made sooner than the next session day after the conference committee report has been distributed and then may be made at any time.
 - (b) During the Short Session and any special session, the motion shall not be made sooner than one hour after the conference committee report has been distributed and then may be made at any time.
- (3) On the motion to adopt the conference committee report and repass the measure, a roll call vote is required and the affirmative vote of a constitutional majority (16) is needed, except in the case of a measure requiring an otherwise constitutionally designated majority vote.
- (4) If the motion to adopt the conference committee report and repass the measure fails, the President may appoint another conference committee.
- (5) On a motion to refuse to adopt the conference committee report, the affirmative vote of a majority of those present is needed. If the motion is adopted, the President may appoint a conference committee.
- (6) It shall not be in order to refer, rerefer or amend a conference

committee report.

(7) When the conference committee report concerns a measure that originated in the House, the Senate may take action in accordance with subsections (1) and (2) without waiting for action by the House.

11.20 Discharge of Conferees.

- (1) If a majority of conference committee members cannot agree within a reasonable time, the Senate conferees shall advise the President of their inability to agree with the House conferees and request discharge. The President shall then discharge the Senate conferees and may appoint a new conference committee to represent the Senate.
- (2) If a conference committee does not report within a reasonable period of time after its appointment, the President may discharge the Senate conferees and appoint new conference committee members to represent the Senate.

SPONSORSHIP

12.01 Sponsorship.

- (1) Every measure introduced in the Senate shall bear the name of the chief sponsor(s) and shall comply with ORS 171.127.
- (2) When a measure is in the possession of the Senate, a member may be added to the measure as a sponsor after First Reading and prior to final consideration.
- (3) When a measure is in the possession of the Senate, the President may order the name of a sponsor deleted from a printed engrossed or enrolled measure if a sponsor requests in writing to have the name removed because it was placed on the measure by error or because the measure has been so substantially altered that the sponsor can no longer sponsor it. If the removal is so ordered, the name shall be removed from the list of sponsors at the next printing of the measure and from the measure history.
- (4) If removal of the sponsor's name leaves the measure without sponsorship, the name of the committee that reported the measure shall be named as sponsor.

12.02 Requester.

- (1) Every measure introduced at the request of an individual, organization, state agency, or legislative interim committee shall indicate that it is introduced by request and identify the requester in accordance with ORS 171.127.
- (2) When the measure is in the possession of the Senate, the President may order the name of a requester added or deleted from a printed engrossed or enrolled measure if the chief sponsor or the requester asks in writing to have the name added or removed.
- (3) A requester's name may be removed because it was placed on the measure by error or because the measure has been so substantially altered that the requester can no longer support the measure.
- (4) If the addition or removal is so ordered, the requester's name shall also be added or removed from the measure at the next printing and from the measure history.

12.03 Proposed Amendments.

- (1) Every proposed amendment shall bear the name of the member or committee that requested the proposed amendment. A member or committee may request that the proposed amendment state that the amendment is at the request of an individual, organization, state agency or local government.
- (2) Notwithstanding subsection (1) of this rule, if the member or committee requesting the proposed amendment elects to omit from the proposed amendment the name of the requesting member or committee, the member or committee shall make the election in writing, and must state the name of the individual, organization, state agency or local government upon whose behalf the amendment was requested. The election must be filed with Legislative Counsel at the time the request for the proposed amendment is made. If an election is made and filed timely, the proposed amendment shall bear only the name of the individual, organization, state agency or local government upon whose behalf the amendment was requested.

12.05 Committee Sponsorship.

Any measure to be sponsored by a committee must be approved for such sponsorship by a majority of the committee members and must be signed by the committee chair.

INTRODUCTION OF MEASURES

13.01 Requirements for Presentation of Measures for Introduction; Bill backs.

- (1) The sponsor of a measure for introduction shall present to the Secretary of the Senate one copy of the measure, which has a bill back submitted by the sponsor(s). Such presentation may be made only by a member, authorized staff of a member or, in the case of a committee, by the chair or authorized committee staff. The Secretary of the Senate or a person authorized by the Secretary of the Senate shall, upon request, provide a time-dated receipt to the person presenting the measure.
- (2) A copy of the measure designated as the original shall be placed in the original measure folder. Copies of all adopted amendments and reports and a record of all actions on the measure shall be maintained with the original measure folder.
- (3) Immediately after presentation to the Secretary of the Senate, the measure shall be sent to Legislative Counsel for examination and compliance with the "Form and Style Manual for Legislative Measures" and preparation of a copy for the State Printer. No corrections that might affect the substance of the measure shall be made without the consent of the sponsor of the measure.

13.02 Measure Summary.

(1) No measure shall be accepted by the Secretary of the Senate for introduction without an impartial summary of the measure's content, describing new law and changes in existing law proposed by the measure. Any measure presented to the Secretary of the Senate that does not comply with this requirement shall be returned to the member or committee that presented it.

- (2) The summary may be edited by Legislative Counsel and must be printed on the first page of the measure. The summaries of measures may be compiled and published by the appropriate legislative agency.
- (3) If a material error in a printed summary is brought to the attention of Legislative Counsel, Counsel shall cause a corrected summary to be prepared that shows the changes made in the summary. Changes shall be shown in the same manner as amendments to existing law are shown. Counsel shall deliver the corrected summary to the Secretary of the Senate. The President may order the corrected summary distributed as directed by the Secretary of the Senate.
- (4) When a measure is amended, Legislative Counsel shall prepare an amended summary. The amended summary may be a part of the amendment. The summary shall be amended to show proposed changes in the measure in the same manner as amendments to existing law are shown.
- (5) All summaries must comply with ORS 171.134.

13.08 Introduction of Agency Bills during the Long Session.

A state agency that did not file a measure prior to the Long Session pursuant to ORS 171.130 may request, in writing, to have the measure introduced during the Long Session by submitting the measure to the Senate Committee on Rules. If the committee concludes that the agency's reason for not filing the measure under ORS 171.130 is adequate, the committee may introduce the measure as a committee measure or with whatever other sponsorship is requested.

13.11 Confidentiality; Consolidation of Requests.

- (1) A member may designate that a request for measure drafting services be treated as confidential in accordance with ORS 173.230. Requests from a committee may not be treated confidentially.
- (2) Whenever a request is made for measure drafting services, Legislative Counsel shall inform the requester of all non-confidential requests for similar measures and attempt to consolidate all such requests in one measure. Legislative Counsel shall also inform requesters of confidential drafts when similar but non-confidential requests are made. This will be done in order to determine whether the requester wishes to consolidate the

confidential request with similar but non-confidential requests.

13.15 Deadline on Drafting Requests and Introductions during the Long Session.

- (1) Except as provided in subsection (2) of this rule, the following deadlines apply to drafting requests and introductions during the Long Session:
 - (a) Senate members or committees may submit drafting requests to the Legislative Counsel without limitation until 5:00 p.m. on January 13, 2023.
 - (b) Legislative Counsel shall return all such drafts by 5:00 p.m. on February 17, 2023.
 - (c) Measures must be filed for introduction with the Secretary of the Senate no later than 5:00 p.m. on February 21, 2023.
- (2) The deadlines in subsection (1) of this rule do not apply as follows:
 - (a) Every Senate member is entitled to five drafting requests and five measure introductions after the deadlines in subsection (1) of this rule.
 - (b) Every Senate committee is entitled to four drafting requests and four measure introductions after the deadlines in subsection (1) of this rule, of which the committee chair is allowed two drafting requests and the committee chair and vice-chair in agreement are allowed two drafting requests.
 - (c) As determined by the caucus leader, each caucus shall be entitled to two drafting requests and two measure introductions after the deadlines in subsection (1) of this rule.
 - (d) Appropriation or fiscal measures approved for drafting by the Joint Committee on Ways and Means are not subject to the deadlines in subsection (1) of this rule.

- (e) The President may approve member or committee proposals for drafting and introduction after the deadlines in subsection (1) of this rule.
- (3) All measures introduced by a member, caucus, or committee at any time under this rule shall be referred to committee as provided in SR 8.40, and any chamber posting or work session deadlines affecting the committee receiving the measure shall apply.
- (4) Nothing in this rule prohibits Legislative Counsel from providing drafting services for amendments to measures at the request of a member or a committee.
- (5) For the Short Session, all drafting requests and measure introductions are governed by SIR 213.20, SIR 213.21, and the applicable concurrent resolution adopted by the 82nd Legislative Assembly.

PUBLICATIONS AND RECORDS

14.01 Journal; Measure History.

- (1) The Senate shall cause a journal of its proceedings to be maintained. The journal shall contain a full, true and correct chronological record of all proceedings of the Senate.
- (2) The Senate shall cause a measure history to be composed daily during regular and any special sessions of the Legislative Assembly. The measure history shall be posted on the Oregon Legislative Information System. The measures shall be listed in numerical order and shall contain the title, sponsor and a history of actions taken in each house.
- (3) The President may direct publication of measure history on a weekly cumulative basis.

14.03 Senate Records.

(1) As used in this rule, "Senate record" means a measure or amendment of a measure, a document, book, paper, photograph, sound recording or other material produced by the Senate, a Senate committee or staff member, in connection with the exercise of legislative or investigatory functions, but

does not include the record of an official act of the Legislative Assembly kept by the Secretary of State under section 2, Article VI of the Oregon Constitution.

- (2) Subject to the needs of Senate members and Senate staff in the performance of official duties, Senate records in the possession of the Senate shall be available for public inspection, subject to such requirements as may be imposed by the President to ensure their safety.
- (3) Recordings shall be made of every floor session of the Senate and be kept in the custody and control of the Secretary of the Senate. Recordings shall be made of every committee meeting and be kept in the custody and control of the Legislative Administrator.
- (4) A Senate committee or Senate staff member having possession of Senate records that are not required for the regular performance of official duties shall, within 10 calendar days after the adjournment *sine die* of the session, deliver all such Senate records to the Legislative Administrator.
- (5) Senate records shall not be loaned except to staff of the Legislative Assembly who require access to such records in the performance of official duties. Arrangements for having records copied may be made and an appropriate fee to meet costs may be imposed. All monies collected under this rule shall be promptly turned over to the Legislative Administrator or designee.

14.05 Other Legislative Publications.

- (1) Unless otherwise directed by resolution, the President is authorized to implement the powers vested in the Senate by ORS 171.206.
- (2) All orders for printing and distribution of publications printed for the Senate, except those publications the printing or distribution of which are governed specifically by statute or otherwise, shall be signed by the President or by a designee.

14.08 Records Retention.

(1) Except as provided in subsection (2) of this rule, records of members of the Senate and their legislative assistants that contain information relating to the conduct of the public's business must be retained for one year after the

records are created.

- (2) The following paragraphs are exceptions to subsection (1) of this rule.
 - (a) A member of the Senate must retain notices of amounts of expenses required by ORS 244.100 for five years.
 - (b) A member of the Senate must retain documents in support of statements of economic interest required by ORS 244.050 for five years.
 - (c) A member of the Senate must retain relevant documents that are in the member's possession when the member receives a public records request, or a request for discovery of records issued in a court or administrative proceeding, until the request for records is resolved.
 - (d) Ephemeral communications including, but not limited to, voicemail, text messages and instant messages, are not required to be retained.
- (3) A member of the Senate or legislative assistant may, at any time, deliver records required to be retained under this rule to the Legislative Administrator. A person who ceases to be a member of the Legislative Assembly shall deliver records under subsection (2) of this rule to the Legislative Administrator within 60 calendar days after the member ceases to be a member. Records delivered to the Legislative Administrator under this rule must identify the person delivering the records and specify the date on which the records may be destroyed.
- (4) In order to ensure consistent and timely compliance with the disclosure provisions of the Public Records Law, a member of the Senate may designate the Legislative Administrator to receive public records requests on their behalf. The Legislative Administrator then will assist the member in preparing responses to requests. Regardless of whether or not a member has designated the Legislative Administrator to receive their public records requests, the member may request assistance from the Legislative Administrator or Legislative Counsel in responding to public records requests at any time.
- (5) This rule applies to all records of members of the Senate and

legislative assistants, whether created before, on or after the effective date of this rule.

14.10 Distribution of Legislative Publications.

- (1) In implementation of ORS 171.206, and for the proper functioning of the Senate, the Secretary of the Senate shall order from the Legislative Administrator a sufficient number of copies of all publications printed or electronically distributed for either house of the Legislative Assembly.
- (2) Mailings of legislative publications requested by members shall not be made to any person who is a lobbyist, as defined in ORS 171.725.

14.15 Fact-Finding Mission Applications; Records.

The following provisions govern whether fact-finding missions will be officially sanctioned under ORS 244.020(7)(b)(H)(i) if the expense per member is estimated to exceed \$50:

- (1) An application must be submitted to the Secretary of the Senate no later than 14 calendar days before the start of the mission, unless as determined by the Secretary good cause exists for submitting the application after the deadline. The Secretary shall prepare an application form to collect information required by the Secretary. The application must include the following information as an attachment:
 - (a) A written opinion from the Oregon Government Ethics Commission concluding that the event is a permitted fact-finding mission under ORS 244.020(7)(b)(H)(i) and the rules of the commission; and
 - (b) A written itinerary or agenda for all scheduled meetings, events, presenters, meals, travel, lodging, or other activities planned during the mission.
- (2) Applications will be approved by the Secretary of the Senate only if the applicant provides all the information required under subsection (1) of this rule and also attests in writing that:
 - (a) The mission is limited to a factual investigation or other educational purposes; and

- (b) The mission is not conducted for campaign or partisan political purposes.
- (3) During a fact-finding mission, members may not deliberate if a quorum of a committee or task force is present.
- (4) No later than 30 calendar days after the completion of the mission, the applicant must submit to the Secretary of the Senate the following:
 - (a) An attendance sheet listing all Senators, staff, relatives, household members, lobbyists, and all others who participated in the mission.
 - (b) The aggregate value of food, travel, and lodging expenses provided to each Senator, staff member, relative, and household member of the Senator. The aggregate value of expenses for each person shall be determined in the same manner as required by the Oregon Government Ethics Commission for disclosure on a Statement of Economic Interest under ORS 244.060(6).
 - (c) Written confirmation that the mission was conducted substantially according to the itinerary or agenda submitted with the application and, if the mission varied materially from the submitted itinerary or agenda, a written account describing the material variations.
- (5) Failure to submit the information required under subsection (4) of this rule within 30 calendar days after completion of the mission will result in an automatic denial of all future applications submitted by the applicant and the person or entity identified in the application as paying expenses.
- (6) All approved applications shall be posted promptly on the Secretary of the Senate's webpage, and all required information submitted under this rule shall be posted promptly on the Secretary of the Senate's webpage.

14.20 Legislative Newsletters.

(1) Each member may issue legislative newsletters or other informational material to constituents. Costs for newsletters and informational material may be billed to the member's individual expense account. Such newsletters or other informational material charged in whole or in part against a member's individual expense account may be distributed at any time during

a member's term with the following exceptions:

- (a) The period commencing 60 calendar days before the primary election until the day following the election if the member is a candidate for election or reelection at the primary election.
- (b) The period commencing 60 calendar days before the regular general election until the day following the election if the member is a candidate for election or reelection at the general election.
- (2) As used in this rule "legislative newsletter" and "informational material" means material suitable for distribution to members of the public informing them of official activities of a legislator or actions occurring before the Legislative Assembly or its committees or affecting its activities. Notwithstanding any other provision of this rule, ORS 260.432 applies to members, member staff, and any other public employee subject to that statutory provision.
- (3) As used in this rule "distributed" means that the legislative newsletter or informational material has left the possession and control of the member.

OFFICERS; PERSONNEL

15.01 Secretary of the Senate; Election and Duties.

- (1) The members shall elect a Secretary of the Senate who shall be considered an officer of the Senate and shall serve at its pleasure until the convening of the next Organizational Session of the Legislative Assembly. In the event the office becomes vacant at a time when the Senate is not in session, the President may appoint an acting Secretary of the Senate to serve until the next regular or special session or meeting of the Senate to consider executive appointments, at which time the members shall elect a Secretary of the Senate.
- (2) Under the direction of the President, the Secretary of the Senate, in addition to performing those duties provided by law or other provisions of these rules, shall:
 - (a) Authorize and supervise the preparation and distribution of all measures, measure history, status reports, journals and related publications of the Senate.

- (b) Be responsible for the keeping of the measures, papers and records of the proceedings and actions of the Senate and have charge of the publications and distribution of publications related thereto.
- (c) Instruct and supervise staff of Senate committees in the preparation of official Senate records.
- (d) Provide receipts for documents transmitted to the Senate and take receipts from persons, including Senate committees, receiving documents from the Senate.
- (e) Serve as parliamentarian for the Senate.
- (f) Instruct and supervise Senate employees engaged in carrying out the duties described in paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) herein, and employees, other than members' personal staff, assigned to duties in or related to the chamber area.

15.02 Sergeant at Arms; Appointment and Duties.

- (1) The Secretary of the Senate, in consultation with the President, shall appoint a Sergeant at Arms.
- (2) Under direction of the President and the Secretary, the Sergeant at Arms, assisted by Capitol security when directed by the President or Secretary, shall maintain order in the chamber and other areas assigned to the Senate and perform such other duties as the President or Secretary may direct. The Sergeant at Arms shall permit such ingress and egress to the chamber during sessions as may be directed by the President or Secretary or allowed by the rules.

15.04 Senate Desk and Floor Personnel.

- (1) The Secretary of the Senate, in consultation with the President of the Senate, shall appoint Senate Desk staff, floor personnel and receptionists as necessary to conduct the business of the Senate and in accordance with the current Legislative Assembly budget.
- (2) Personnel assigned to the Senate Desk and the Senate floor, including receptionists, shall perform duties as directed by the Secretary of the Senate

and the President.

15.05 Other Personnel.

- (1) Subject to the provisions of this rule, a member may appoint personal staff for a session or the interim or both, according to the allowance provided in the current Legislative Assembly budget.
 - (a) Compensation and employee benefits shall be determined by Legislative Administration.
 - (b) If a member has a balance in the member's staff allowance account at adjournment *sine die* of the preceding regular session, the member may use the balance during the interim for personnel or for legislative newsletters or other informational material.
- (2) The caucus leaders may each appoint such staff as is necessary to conduct the business of the caucus as provided in the current Legislative Assembly budget.
- (3) The President may appoint such staff as is necessary to perform the duties of the offices of the President or to assist the Senate.
- (4) In consultation with each committee chair, the President may appoint a committee analyst or counsel and committee assistant to conduct the business of the committee and, in accordance with the current Legislative Administration budget, may appoint other personnel as determined necessary for the proper operation of the committee.
- (5) Employees of the Senate serve at the pleasure of the appointing authority and shall be appointed or dismissed by written notice thereof to the Legislative Administrator.
- (6) The time of service for all employees begins on the date contained in their letter of appointment, which shall be filed with the Legislative Administrator's office.
- (7) To maintain professionalism in the legislative process, dress code policies may be established for positions that support decorum and protocol of the Senate.

(8) Labor negotiations concerning employees of the legislative branch are not considered legislative deliberations under Article IV, section 14, of the Oregon Constitution and shall be conducted in executive session under the Oregon public meetings law.

15.10 Salaries.

All salaries for Senate employees shall be reported in the Senate journal.

15.20 Expense Allowance.

During the Long Session for the 82nd Legislative Assembly, each member has an allowance of \$86,943 for personal staff as defined in SR 15.05, services and supplies as defined in SR 16.01, and legislative newsletters as defined in SR 14.20.

SERVICES AND SUPPLIES

16.01 Office Supplies, Stationery and Equipment.

- (1) The Legislative Administrator shall issue office supplies directly to Senate members and staff in accordance with the Rules of the Senate and policies of the Legislative Administration Committee. Members and staff shall comply with ORS 171.136.
- (2) New members will receive a one-time allowance of \$2,500 for startup expenses, in addition to an allocation from funds available in the legislative branch budget as determined by the Senate President. The costs of requisitioned services and supplies shall be charged against the member's individual services and supplies account. Monthly reports of the status of the member's services and supplies accounts shall be provided to each member.
- (3) Services and supplies that may be obtained under this rule include:
 - (a) Postage (all classes);
 - (b) Subscriptions to newspapers and periodicals;
 - (c) Office supplies;
 - (d) Copying, facsimile charges;

- (e) Newsletter printing, postage and labels; and
- (f) Any other service or supply authorized by the President.
- (4) All orders for stationery and printing may be placed with the Secretary of the Senate.
- (5) Each member's office in the Capitol and committee office in the Capitol shall be provided with office furniture and equipment necessary to assist in the conduct of Senate business. Requests for additional furniture or equipment shall be placed with the President.
- (6) Any amount remaining unexpended or unobligated in the member's individual services and supplies account upon adjournment *sine die* of the preceding regular session may be used during the interim for the following:
 - (a) Postage (all classes);
 - (b) Office supplies;
 - (c) Copying, facsimile charges;
 - (d) Newsletter printing, postage and labels;
 - (e) Interim staff; and
 - (f) Any other service or supply authorized by the Senate President.
- (7) Except as provided in this subsection, out-of-state travel for legislative business must be pre-approved by the President. Pre-approval is not required for meetings of organizations for which the Legislature provides dues or approves member payment of dues. Pre-approval is not required for official meetings of organizations in which member participation is identified in statute and where the member has been officially appointed to the organization by the President. For other out-of- state travel, members must submit appropriate documentation prior to travel such as a letter of invitation, conference agenda or completed registration form. Itemized receipts must be submitted for reimbursement upon completion of travel. Unless a member is a part of an official state- organized delegation, no out-of-country travel will be reimbursed.

(8) Any member who spends in excess of the allowance provided under these rules shall reimburse the Legislative Assembly for the overdraft.

16.02 Assembly Transition.

Those members not returning to serve in the next Long Session shall have until December 10th of the even-numbered year, or until the Friday immediately following the last set of Legislative Days in an even-numbered year, whichever is later, to vacate their office space in the Capitol.

16.05 Requests for Attorney General Opinions.

Requests for opinions from the Attorney General require approval of the President as a necessary condition for authorizing payment from legislative funds. This rule takes precedence over subsection (2) of ORS 180.060. Legislative Counsel shall provide legal advice and opinions to the members of the Senate without prior approval of the President.

PRIVILEGES

17.01 Floor Privileges.

- (1) When the Senate is in session, no person shall be permitted within the bar except:
 - (a) Members of the Senate;
 - (b) Desk and floor personnel of the Senate;
 - (c) Members of the House of Representatives;
 - (d) Accredited representatives of the news media;
 - (e) Staff of the Senate President's office and caucus offices; and
 - (f) One member of a senator's personal staff or a member of the staff of a Senate committee may be seated at a member's desk. Additional Senate staff members are permitted on the side aisles.
- (2) Notwithstanding subsection (1) of this rule, staff, personnel, and

media access to the floor may be limited during a public health emergency or due to construction impacts. All persons allowed access to the floor or chamber area shall adhere to any law or regulation of general application pertaining to a public health emergency or other emergency.

- (3) Courtesies of the floor may be extended only to special dignitaries, former members of the Legislative Assembly and members of the family of a member to whom courtesies of the floor have been extended in accordance with policies as set by the President. Courtesies shall not be extended to any former member who is a lobbyist.
- (4) No person who is a lobbyist as defined in ORS 171.725 shall be permitted in the Senate Chamber area during its daily session. Any person transgressing this subsection shall be removed from the chamber area and shall be subject to the penalties provided by law for violation of lobbying regulations. Notes from a lobbyist are prohibited while the Senate is in daily floor session.
- (5) Admission to the side aisles beyond the bar shall be reserved for the families and guests of members of the Senate, local and state elected officials and such other persons as may be authorized by the President. However, the privilege shall not be granted to any person actively engaged in seeking the passage or defeat of any measure, except during consideration of Concurrent Resolutions as may be authorized by the President.
- (6) No food, beverage other than water, or smoking is permitted on the side aisles or within the bar.
- (7) While the Senate is in daily session, the center aisle of the floor shall be kept clear of all persons, except legislators and the Secretary of the Senate or someone acting under the direction of the Secretary of the Senate and conducting the business of the Senate. Access to the chamber during a daily session shall be by the side doors and side aisles.
- (8) Beginning 15 minutes before the opening of each session and ending 15 minutes after the session, no person shall be permitted in the chamber area except those authorized to be in the chamber under this rule.

17.02 Accreditation of News Media.

(1) To be accredited and receive privileges of the floor, news media shall

register with the Oregon Legislative Correspondents Association and be approved by the Secretary of the Senate. The Secretary of the Senate shall provide a list of accredited news media representatives to the Offices of the President of the Senate, the Majority Leader and the Minority Leader. However, any representative of the news media attending the session as a lobbyist, as defined in ORS 171.725, shall not be entitled to accreditation or the privileges of the floor.

(2) Accredited representatives of the news media may use still cameras on the side aisle. The use of motion picture or television cameras in the chamber, or still cameras within the bar, may be permitted by the President. The Secretary of the Senate shall provide a camera location for accredited representatives of the news media in the Senate gallery. Personnel of Legislative Media Services are subject to this rule.

17.03 Distribution of Materials on Floor.

- (1) No materials on any measure that is on the Third Reading calendar or on the agenda may be distributed on the floor except materials prepared for, or by, a member of the Senate.
- (2) No anonymous material shall be distributed to members on the floor at any time. A copy of any material distributed to members' desks must be filed with the Secretary of the Senate prior to distribution.
- (3) Nothing in the rule prohibits a member from requesting and receiving specific material delivered by legislative staff.
- (4) The Secretary of the Senate shall enforce this rule.
- (5) Distribution of materials to the floor may be limited to electronic distribution, when necessary.

17.05 Lounge Privileges.

[Redacted. Lounge closed during construction.]

PERSONNEL AND CONTRACTING RULES

18.01 Legislative Branch Personnel and Contracting Rules.

- (1) The Legislative Branch Personnel Rules, as amended and in effect on November 22, 2021, and January 26, 2022, are incorporated into the Senate Rules by this reference as rules of proceeding of the Senate. The Respectful Workplace Policy, as adopted by the Joint Committee on Conduct on December 22, 2020, is incorporated into the Senate Rules by this reference as rules of proceeding of the Senate.
- (2) The Legislative Branch Contracting Rules, as amended and in effect on March 29, 2017, are incorporated into the Senate Rules by this reference as rules of proceeding of the Senate.
- (3) Building Policy XV Capitol Security, as adopted by the Legislative Administration Committee on January 26, 2022, is incorporated into the Senate Rules by this reference as rules of proceeding of the Senate.
- (4) The Legislative Branch Personnel Rules, the Respectful Workplace Policy, the Building Policy XV, and the Legislative Branch Contracting Rules apply to the nonpartisan offices of the legislative branch when both the Senate and the House of Representatives adopt the personnel rules, Respectful Workplace Policy, Building Policy XV, and contracting rules as rules of proceeding.

EXECUTIVE APPOINTMENTS

19.10 Referral to Committee.

Following reading of the message from the Governor appointing a person to a position or office requiring confirmation by the Senate, the President shall refer the appointment to an appropriate committee and may refer it to not more than one additional committee. The committee shall consider the appointment as soon as practicable.

19.20 Committee Review of Appointees.

- (1) All persons initially appointed to boards, commissions or agencies, subject to the provisions of section 4, Article III of the Oregon Constitution, shall appear before the appropriate Senate committee prior to confirmation by the Senate.
- (2) The chair of the executive appointments committee, with the consent of the President of the Senate and a majority of the committee members, may

waive appearance before the committee of persons appointed by the Governor.

19.35 Committee Action.

- (1) The committee may, after public hearing, take action on the appointment and promptly file the report with the Secretary of the Senate. On final action the committee shall recommend that:
 - (a) The Senate confirm;
 - (b) The Senate confirm en bloc;
 - (c) The Senate refuse to confirm; or
 - (d) The appointment be reported to the Senate without recommendation.

19.40 Additional Time for Consideration.

- (1) If any appointment submitted by the Governor and subject to Senate confirmation is submitted too late for the Senate to review the recommendation of the committee or otherwise consider the appointment, that appointment shall be carried over to the next convening of the Senate as required by section 4, Article III of the Oregon Constitution and ORS 171.562 and 171.565.
- (2) The proposed appointment shall not be considered rejected, or confirmation denied, if the appointment is carried over. The action of carrying over consideration of the appointment shall be duly recorded in the journal.

19.55 Consideration of Committee Reports.

- (1) Action on a committee report recommending Senate confirmation shall be placed on the calendar for the session day immediately following reading or distribution of the report during the Long Session, or as soon as possible following reading or distribution of the report during the Short Session.
- (2) If the committee recommendation is to refuse to confirm or no

recommendation, action on the report shall take place on the second session day after the session day the report is read or distributed during the Long Session, or as soon as possible following reading or distribution of the report during the Short Session.

(3) The vote on confirmation shall be taken by roll call. The affirmative vote of a constitutional majority (16) is necessary for confirmation.

19.60 Confirmation En Bloc.

- (1) If a committee reports on nominees *en bloc*, the report shall be placed on the calendar for confirmation the next session day after reading or distribution of the list of appointments during the Long Session, or as soon as possible following reading or distribution of the list of appointments during the Short Session.
- (2) The motion to recommend a list of multiple boards and commissions to the full Senate is in order. Individuals whose appearance before the committee has been waived under SR 19.20, may be considered *en bloc* upon recommendation of the committee.
- (3) Any member may require a separate vote by requesting that an appointee be considered separately. The request shall be submitted in writing to the Secretary of the Senate one hour before the session on the day that the confirmation is on the calendar. The request will be announced at the appropriate time and the appointee considered separately from the *en bloc* vote.

Appendix A

INTERIM RULES OF THE SENATE 82nd LEGISLATIVE ASSEMBLY

202.01 Use of Mason's Manual of Legislative Procedure.

Mason's Manual of Legislative Procedure shall apply to cases not provided for by the Oregon Constitution, the Senate Rules, custom of the Senate or statute.

203.05 Session Hour; Deliberations Open.

- (1) The Senate shall meet at the call of the President, or when requested by a constitutional majority (16) of the members.
- (2) All deliberations of the Senate and its committees shall be open to the public. However, nothing in this provision limits the procedures used for a call of the Senate. This provision does not prohibit clearing the gallery in the event of a disturbance, during which time the Senate shall be in recess.

203.11 Interim Meetings.

When the full Senate meets to consider executive appointments and other interim business, it shall not be considered to be in regular or special legislative session or meeting as a committee of the whole.

VOTING

203.15 Roll Call.

- (1) A roll call vote of audible "ayes" and "nays" shall be taken.
- (2) Upon the demand of two members, a roll call vote shall be taken and recorded on any question.
- (3) If the presiding officer is in doubt on an oral vote, the presiding officer shall order a roll call vote.

(4) The vote on confirmation shall be taken by roll call. The affirmative vote of a constitutional majority (16) is necessary for Senate confirmation of executive appointments.

ORDER OF BUSINESS

204.01 Order of Business.

- (1) The general order of business shall be:
 - (a) Call to Order
 - (b) Honors to the Colors and the Pledge of Allegiance
 - (c) Invocation, Greeting, or Opening Performance
 - (d) Courtesies of the Senate
 - (e) Roll Call
 - (f) Remonstrances
 - (g) Reports from Committees
 - (h) Propositions and Motions
 - (i) Action on Executive Appointments Requiring Senate Confirmation
 - (j) Reading of Senate Memorials and Resolutions
 - (k) Other Business of the Senate
 - (1) Announcements
- (2) Messages from the Governor may be read at any time. Courtesies may be extended at any time.
- (3) Questions relating to the priority of business shall be decided without debate.

(4) The general order of business shall not be varied except upon suspension of the rules. However, any subject before the Senate may be made a special order of business by the vote of a majority of the members present. When the appropriate time for consideration of the subject arrives, the Senate shall take up the subject.

PRESIDING OFFICER

207.01 Presiding Officer; Other Officers.

The officers of the Senate during the interim shall be those elected by the Senate for the 82nd Legislative Assembly under SR 7.01 and 15.01.

COMMITTEES

208.01 Names of Committees.

- (1) The President shall establish interim committees, including a Committee on Rules and Executive Appointments; provided, however, the Committee on Rules and Executive Appointments shall have at least five, but not more than 11 members.
- (2) The President may appoint special committees. Referral of executive appointments to special committees requires approval of a majority of the members of the Senate.

EXECUTIVE APPOINTMENTS

209.15 Transmittal of Executive Appointments.

- (1) Upon receipt of a message from the Governor appointing a person to a position or office requiring the confirmation by the Senate, the Secretary of the Senate shall transmit the message to the chair of the Committee on Rules and Executive Appointments.
- (2) A summary list of executive appointments received by the Secretary of the Senate and transmitted to committee shall be distributed to members at least 72 hours in advance of the scheduled convening of the Senate.

209.20 Committee Review of Appointees.

The chair of the Committee on Rules and Executive Appointments, with the consent of the President of the Senate and a majority of the committee members, may waive appearance before the committee of persons appointed by the Governor.

209.35 Committee Action Required.

- (1) The committee shall, after public hearing, take action on the appointment and promptly file its report with the Secretary of the Senate. The committee shall recommend that:
 - (a) The Senate confirm;
 - (b) The Senate confirm en bloc;
 - (c) The Senate refuse to confirm;
 - (d) Report the appointment to the Senate without recommendation; or
 - (e) Report that no final action was taken and that the appointment shall be carried over.
- (2) The committee may include material in its report that the committee deems appropriate.

209.40 Additional Time for Consideration.

- (1) If any appointment submitted by the Governor and subject to Senate confirmation does not receive final action by the committee, the appointment shall be carried over to the next convening of the Senate or shall be considered at the next special session.
- (2) The proposed appointment shall not be considered rejected or confirmation denied if the appointment is carried over. The action of carrying over consideration of the appointment shall be recorded in the journal.

209.45 Dissents.

Any member of the committee who dissents from the committee recommendation shall be listed in the committee report as not concurring therein. Upon request before adjournment of the Senate's meeting to consider executive appointments, the names of the members not concurring shall be recorded in the journal and measure history.

ACTION ON COMMITTEE REPORTS

209.50 Reading of Committee Reports.

At the discretion of the President, committee reports at the Senate Desk may be either read or announced under the proper order of business. If reports are announced, the Secretary of the Senate shall distribute to members a committee report summary with the pertinent information included. Committee reports shall be recorded in the journal.

209.55 Consideration of Committee Reports.

Reports from committees shall be considered in appropriate order at the next convening of the Senate. The committee report summary for such meeting shall be distributed to each Senator prior to the convening of the Senate.

209.60 Confirmation En Bloc.

- (1) The motion to recommend a list of multiple boards and commissions to the full Senate is in order. Individuals whose appearance before the committee has been waived under SIR 209.20, may be considered *en bloc* upon recommendation of the committee.
- (2) Any member may require a separate vote by requesting that an appointee be considered separately. The request shall be submitted in writing to the Secretary of the Senate at least one hour before the session on the day that the confirmation is on the calendar. The request shall be announced at the appropriate time and the appointee separated from the *en bloc* vote.

209.65 Withdrawing Appointment from Committee.

(1) An appointment by the Governor requiring Senate confirmation may

be withdrawn from a committee by a motion to withdraw the appointment. The motion requires a constitutional majority (16) for adoption.

(2) The effect of withdrawal shall be the same as if the committee had reported the appointment to the Senate without recommendation.

RECONSIDERATION

210.01 Reconsideration of Executive Appointments.

- (1) When an executive appointment has been confirmed, or the Senate has refused to confirm, it shall be in order for any member voting on the prevailing side to move for reconsideration of the vote. A motion for reconsideration is not in order on a vote that indefinitely postponed an appointment.
- (2) Notice of intent to move for reconsideration must be given orally by the member who intends to move the motion.
- (3) The motion to reconsider must be made and voted upon before final adjournment of the Senate meeting during which the vote being reconsidered was taken.
- (4) A motion to reconsider may be debated together with the main question, providing the subject of the main question is debatable. There shall be only one reconsideration of any final vote, even though this action may reverse the previous action. The affirmative vote of a constitutional majority (16) is required to adopt a motion to reconsider the vote.

PRESESSION FILING

213.06 Presession Filing.

Presession filing and printing of measures shall be in accordance with the rules and practices of the preceding sessions, customs of the Senate, and statutes. Members, members-elect, and committees may not request drafting services from the Legislative Counsel for an agency or officer of the executive or judicial departments unless the agency or officer has arranged to pay any charge the Legislative Counsel imposes under ORS 173.130.

213.07 Measure Drafting and Filing by the Executive and Judicial Branches of State Government Before the Long Session.

- (1) The Executive Department, administrative agencies, boards and commissions, and the Judicial Branch, shall have all measures for presession filing with the Senate drafted by Legislative Counsel.
- (2) All presession filing drafts shall be submitted in the manner prescribed by the Secretary of the Senate and shall include, but not be limited to:
 - (a) One backed copy of the proposed measure;
 - (b) Measure summary;
 - (c) Agency name;
 - (d) Signature of agency director or designee; and
 - (e) Contact person and telephone number.
- (3) All presession filing drafts must be submitted to the Secretary of the Senate by 5:00 p.m. on December 15th of the even-numbered years. If the 15th falls on a weekend, the last business day prior to the deadline will apply.

213.09 Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Long Session by Statutory Committees or Interim Committees of the Legislative Assembly.

- (1) All measures for presession filing must be drafted by Legislative Counsel.
- (2) All presession filing drafts shall be submitted in the manner prescribed by the Secretary of the Senate and shall include, but not be limited to:
 - (a) One backed copy of the proposed measure;
 - (b) Measure summary;

- (c) Name of committee;
- (d) Signature of committee chair; and
- (e) Contact person and telephone number.
- (3) All presession filing drafts must be submitted to the Secretary of the Senate by 5:00 p.m. on December 21st of the even-numbered years. If the 21st falls on a weekend, the business day prior to the deadline shall apply.

213.15 Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Long Session by Members Who Will Serve in the Regular Session.

- (1) Drafts may be filed after the 2nd Monday in November of the evennumbered year, or following certification of election if a recount is required, or has been requested, under ORS 258.150 to 258.300.
- (2) Every presession filing draft submitted by a member shall bear the name of the chief sponsor(s) and shall comply with ORS 171.127 and 171.130.
- (3) All presession filing drafts shall be submitted in the manner prescribed by the Secretary of the Senate, and shall include, but not be limited to:
 - (a) One backed copy of the proposed measure;
 - (b) Measure summary;
 - (c) Name of the requester;
 - (d) Signature of the member or newly-elected official; and
 - (e) Contact person and telephone number.
- (4) All presession filing drafts must be submitted to Secretary of the Senate by 5:00 p.m. on December 21st of the even-numbered years. If the 21st falls on a weekend, the last business day prior to the deadline shall apply.

213.16 Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Long Session by Newly Elected Statewide Officials.

- (1) Drafts may be filed after the 2nd Monday in November of the evennumbered year, or following certification of election if a recount is required, or has been requested, under ORS 258.150 to 258.300.
- (2) All presession filing drafts shall be submitted in the manner prescribed by the Secretary of the Senate, and shall include, but not be limited to:
 - (a) One backed copy of the proposed measure;
 - (b) Measure summary;
 - (c) Name of requester;
 - (d) Signature of the newly elected statewide official; and
 - (e) Contact person and telephone number.
- (3) All presession filing drafts must be submitted to the Secretary of the Senate by 5:00 p.m. on December 21st of the even-numbered years. If the 21st falls on a weekend, the last business day prior to the deadline shall apply.

213.20 Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Short Session by Members, Caucuses, and Interim Committees.

- (1) Except as otherwise provided herein, presession drafting requests and measure introductions shall be governed by the applicable concurrent resolution adopted by the 82nd Legislative Assembly.
- (2) Of the three drafting requests for each committee granted under the concurrent resolution, the committee chair is allowed two drafting requests, and the committee chair and vice-chair in agreement are allowed one drafting request.
- (3) Each Senate caucus may request from the President, and the President shall grant pursuant to his authority under the concurrent resolution, no more than two drafting requests and measure introductions, as

determined by the caucus leader, that may be used before or during the Short Session.

- (4) Every presession filing draft submitted under this rule shall bear the name of the chief sponsor(s) and shall comply with ORS 171.127 and 171.130.
- (5) All presession filing drafts shall be limited to:
 - (a) One backed copy of the proposed measure;
 - (b) Measure summary;
 - (c) Name of requester;
 - (d) Signature of the member, committee chair, or caucus leader; and
 - (e) Contact person and telephone number.
- (6) The Joint Committee on Ways and Means is exempt from this rule such that drafting and introduction of appropriation or fiscal measures sponsored by the Joint Committee on Ways and Means is allowed before or during the Short Session without limitation.
- (7) Any exceptions to this rule are subject to approval by the President. Unless permitted under this rule, the concurrent resolution, or otherwise approved by the President, there shall be no other measure drafting requests or measure introductions by members, committees, or caucuses before or during the Short Session. Measures introduced in a prior regular or special session do not carryover for continued consideration during the next regular or special session.

213.21 Measure Drafting and Presession Filing Before the Short Session by the Executive and Judicial Branches of State Government.

(1) Except as otherwise provided herein, presession drafting requests and measure introductions by the Executive and Judicial Branches shall be governed by the applicable concurrent resolution adopted by the 82nd Legislative Assembly.

- (2) All presession filing drafts shall be submitted in the manner prescribed by the Secretary of the Senate and shall include, but not be limited to:
 - (a) One backed copy of the proposed measure;
 - (b) Measure summary;
 - (c) Branch or specific agency name;
 - (d) Signature of the Governor, Chief Justice, or their respective designee; and
 - (e) Contact person and telephone number.
- (3) Unless permitted under the concurrent resolution, there shall be no other drafting requests or measure introductions by the Executive Branch or Judicial Branch before or during the Short Session. Measures introduced in a prior regular or special session do not carryover for continued consideration during the next regular or special session.

213.28 Introduction Ordered by the President.

- (1) A presession filing measure may be introduced by order of the President. The measure shall bear a statement that introduction is by order of the President and by request. The measure must identify the sponsor and indicate neither advocacy nor opposition on the part of the President.
- (2) The measure must be filed in conformance with SIR 213.07, 213.09, 213.15, 213.16, 213.20, or 213.21.

213.30 Confidentiality; Consolidation of Requests.

- (1) A requester may designate that a request for a Legislative Counsel draft be considered confidential in accordance with ORS 173.230. Requests from a legislative committee shall not be treated confidentially.
- (2) When a request is made for measure drafting services, Legislative Counsel shall inform the requester of all nonconfidential requests of a similar

nature previously submitted. An attempt shall be made to consolidate all such requests in one measure.

PUBLICATIONS

214.01 Journal.

- (1) The Senate shall maintain a journal of its proceedings. The journal shall contain a full, true and correct chronological record of all proceedings.
- (2) At the discretion of the President, the Secretary of the Senate shall publish such information as may be required to inform the public of Senate actions and proceedings.
- (3) Newsletters may be distributed in accordance with SR 14.20.

PERSONNEL

215.07 Interim Staff.

A member may employ interim staff subject to the provisions of SR 15.05 and as limited by the Legislative Assembly budget. Funds allocated for interim staff salaries may also be used to reimburse a member for vouchered in-district travel expense and vouchered services and supplies.

House Concurrent Resolution 23

House Concurrent Resolution 23

Sponsored by Representative RAYFIELD (Presession filed.)

SUMMARY

The following summary is not prepared by the sponsors of the measure and is not a part of the body thereof subject to consideration by the Legislative Assembly. It is an editor's brief statement of the essential features of the measure as introduced.

Establishes deadlines for completion of legislative measures for 2023 regular session of Eighty-second Legislative Assembly.

CONCURRENT RESOLUTION

Be It Resolved by the Legislative Assembly of the State of Oregon:

- (1) This resolution constitutes a rule of proceeding of the Senate and the House of Representatives of the Eighty-second Legislative Assembly.
- (2) The Senate and the House of Representatives shall adhere to the following schedule and deadlines for the 2023 regular session of the Eighty-second Legislative Assembly:
- (a) The Senate and the House of Representatives shall convene in regular session on January 17, 2023.
- (b) Before March 6, 2023, the Senate and the House of Representatives may convene their respective floor sessions as needed, as determined for the Senate by the President of the Senate and as determined for the House of Representatives by the Speaker of the House of Representatives.
- (c) Members and committees shall submit requests for drafts of measures to the Office of the Legislative Counsel on or before January 13, 2023.
- (d) On or before February 1, 2023, the Oregon Department of Administrative Services may seek the introduction of

legislative measures to implement the fiscal recommendations of the Governor contained in the Governor's budget.

- (e) Members and committees shall submit drafts of measures for introduction to the Senate and House Desks no later than February 21, 2023.
- (f) The Senate and House of Representatives may convene daily floor sessions beginning on March 6, 2023.
- (g) Committee chairpersons shall schedule work sessions for measures in the chamber of origin no later than March 17, 2023. This paragraph does not apply to the Joint Committee on Ways and Means, other joint committees, the Senate Committee on Finance and Revenue, the House Committee on Revenue, the Senate Committee on Rules and the House Committee on Rules.
- (h) Committees shall consider measures in the chamber of origin no later than April 4, 2023. This paragraph does not apply to the Joint Committee on Ways and Means, other joint committees, the Senate Committee on Finance and Revenue, the House Committee on Revenue, the Senate Committee on Rules and the House Committee on Rules.
- (i) Committee chairpersons shall schedule work sessions for measures in the second chamber no later than May 5, 2023. This paragraph does not apply to the Joint Committee on Ways and Means, other joint committees, the Senate Committee on Finance and Revenue, the House Committee on Revenue, the Senate Committee on Rules and the House Committee on Rules, except that this paragraph applies to the Joint Committee on Transportation and the Joint Committee on Gambling Regulation.
- (j) Committees of the Senate and House of Representatives shall close no later than May 19, 2023. This paragraph does not apply to the Joint Committee on Ways and Means, other joint committees, the Senate Committee on Finance and Revenue, the House Committee on Revenue, the Senate Committee on Rules

and the House Committee on Rules, except that this paragraph applies to the Joint Committee on Transportation and the Joint Committee on Gambling Regulation.

(3) The rules of the Senate and House of Representatives shall apply to matters not specified in this resolution. The rules of the Senate and House of Representatives may establish timelines for priority measures, for measures approved by the presiding officers, for measures approved by joint committees or for appropriation and fiscal measures approved by the Joint Committee on Ways and Means that are different from the timelines established in subsection (2) of this resolution

Executive Appointments Subject to Senate Confirmation

EXECUTIVE APPOINTMENTS SUBJECT TO SENATE CONFIRMATION

Accountancy, Oregon Board of	673.410
Administrative Services, Director of the Oregon Department of	184.315
Affirmative Action, Director of	243.315
Agriculture, Director of	561.010
Alcohol and Drug Policy Commission	430.221
Appraiser Certification and Licensure Board	674.305
Apprenticeship and Training Council, State	660.110
Asian and Pacific Islander Affairs, Commission on	185.610
Aviation Board, State	835.102
Aviation, Director of the Oregon Department of	835.106
Behavior Analysis Regulatory Board	676.806
Black Affairs, Commission on	185.420
Blind, Commission for the	346.130
Boiler Rules, Board of	480.535
Building Codes Structures Board	455.144
Business Development Commission, Oregon	285A.040
Business Development Commission, Oregon Business Development Department, Director of the Oregon	285A.070
Cannabis Commission, Oregon	475C.930
Chiropractic Examiners, State Board of	684.130
Columbia River Gorge Commission	196.160
Construction Contractors Board	701.205
Consumer and Business Services, Director of the Department of	705.105
Corrections, Director of the Department of	423.075
Criminal Justice Commission, Oregon	137.654
Dentistry, Oregon Board of	679.230
Denture Technology, State Board of	680.556
Direct Entry Midwifery, State Board of	687.470
Eastern Oregon University, Board of Trustees of	352.076
Education, State Board of	326.021
Educators Benefit Board, Oregon	243.862
Electrical and Elevator Board	455.144
Emergency Management, Director of the Oregon Department of	401.062
Employment Appeals Board	657.685
Employment Appears Board Employment Department, Director of the	657.608
Employment Relations Board	240.065
	469.040
Energy, Director of the State Department of	469.450
Energy Facility Siting Council Environmental Quality Commission	
	468.010
Fair Dismissal Appeals Board	342.930
Fire Marshal, State	476.020
Fish and Wildlife Commission, State	496.090
Forestry, State Board of	526.009
Geology and Mineral Industries, governing board of the State Departm	
C	516.080
Government Ethics Commission, Oregon	244.250
Governor's Child Foster Care Advisory Commission	418.041
Growth Board, Oregon	284.883

Health Evidence Review Commission	414.688
Health Insurance Exchange Advisory Committee	741.004
Health Policy Board, Oregon	413.006
Higher Education Coordinating Commission	350.050
Hispanic Affairs, Commission on	185.320
Home Care Commission	410.602
Housing Stability Council, Oregon	456.567
Human Rights Commission, Oregon	427.401
Human Services, Director of	409.100
Investment Council, Oregon	293.706
Judicial Fitness and Disability, Commission on	1.410
Land Conservation and Development Commission	197.030
Land Use Board of Appeals	197.810
Librarian, State	357.046
Library Board, State	357.021
Licensed Professional Counselors and Therapists, Oregon Board of	675.775
Licensed Social Workers, State Board of	675.590
Liquor and Cannabis Commission, Oregon	471.705
Long Term Care Administrators Board	678.800
Long Term Care Ombudsman	441.403
Lottery Commission, Oregon State	461.100
Lottery, Director of the Oregon State	461.150
Marine Board, State	830.105
Maritime Pilots, Oregon Board of	776.105
Mass transit district boards (includes Tri-Met and Lane Transit)	267.090
Massage Therapists, State Board of	687.115
Mechanical Board	455.144
	677.235
Medical Board, Oregon Medical Imaging, Doord of	
Medical Imaging, Board of	688.545
Mortuary and Cemetery Board, State	692.300
Naturopathic Medicine, Oregon Board of	685.160
Nursing, Oregon State Board of	678.140
Occupational Therapy Licensing Board	675.310
Ocean Policy Advisory Council	196.438
Optometry, Oregon Board of	683.250
Oregon Community Power board of directors	757.834
Oregon Health and Science University Board of Directors	353.040
Oregon Health Authority, Director of the	413.033
Oregon Institute of Technology, Board of Trustees of the	352.076
OregonServes Commission	660.500
Oregon State University, Board of Trustees of	352.076
Pacific Northwest Electric Power and Conservation Planning Council	469.805
Parks and Recreation Commission, State	390.114
Parole and Post-Prison Supervision, State Board of	144.015
Patient Safety Commission Board of Directors, Oregon	442.830
Pharmacy, State Board of	689.115
Physical Therapy, Oregon Board of	688.160
Plumbing Board, State	693.115
Port of Coos Bay, board of commissioners of the Oregon International	
Port of Portland, Board of Commissioners of the	778.215

Portland State University, Board of Trustees of	352.076
Prescription Drug Affordability Board	646A.693
Professional liability fund commissions	752.025
Psychiatric Security Review Board	161.385
Psychology, Oregon Board of	675.100
Public Employees' Benefit Board	243.061
Public Employees Retirement Board	238.630
Public Instruction, Deputy Superintendent of	326.300
Public Records Advisory Council	192.481
Public Safety Standards and Training, Board on	181A.360
Public Utility Commission	756.014
Quality Education Commission	327.500
Racing Commission, Oregon	462.210
Real Estate Commissioner	696.375
Residential and Manufactured Structures Board	455.144
Residential Ombudsman and Public Guardianship Advisory Board	441.416
Resilience Officer, State	401.913
Respiratory Therapist and Polysomnographic Technologist Licensing I	
	688.820
Retirement Savings Board, Oregon	178.200
Revenue, Director of the Department of	305.035
Southern Oregon University, Board of Trustees of	352.076
Speech-Language Pathology and Audiology, State Board of Examiners	
	681.400
Spinal Cord Injury Research Board	431A.500
State Accident Insurance Fund Corporation, board of directors of the	656.751
State Hospital Advisory Board, Oregon	179.560
State Police, Superintendent of	181A.030
Sustainability Board	184.427
Tax Practitioners, State Board of	673.725
Teacher Standards and Practices Commission	342.350
Tourism Commission, Oregon	284.107
Transportation Commission, Oregon	184.612
Transportation, Director of	184.620, 184.623
Trust for Cultural Development Board	359.410
Universal Health Care, Task Force on	2019 c.629 §2
University of Oregon, Board of Trustees of the	352.076
Veterans' Affairs, Director of	406.020
Veterinary Medical Examining Board, Oregon State	686.210
Water Resources Commission	536.022
Water Resources Director	536.032
Watershed Enhancement Board, executive director of the Oregon	541.902
Watershed Enhancement Board, public members of the Oregon	541.900
Western Oregon University, Board of Trustees of	352.076
Women, Commission for	
	185.520
Workers' Compensation Board	656.712
Workers' Compensation Management-Labor Advisory Committee	656.790
Workforce and Talent Development Board, State	660.321
Youth Authority, Director of the Oregon	420A.017

Motions

TABLE OF MOTIONS

Motions take precedence in the order in which they are listed.

Reconsider	No	oN N	oN	ON No	oN	o N	oN	Yes	o _N	Yes	ON
Lay on Table	No	2	S.	9N	No	_S	9 N	No	_S	Yes	Yes
Previous Question	oN N	_S	_S	_S	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Postpone Definitely	No	No	No	ON.	No	No	ON No	No	No	Yes	Yes
Refer to Committee	No	oN N	ON	ON O	oN	oN V	ON	ON	No	Yes	No
Amend	No	Yes	9 N	oN N	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	N O N	Yes	No.
Postpone Indefinitely	No	oN N	oN	No	No	o _N	ON	No	ON	Yes	ON
Vote Required	Majority	Majority	Two-thirds	Majority	Majority	Majority	Majority	Majority	Majority	Set by Rule¹	Set by Rule²
Debatable	No	oN O	oN ON	oN O	oN	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Motion	Adjourn	Recess	Suspend the Rules	Lay on the Table	Previous Question	Postpone Definitely	Refer to Committee	Amend	Postpone Indefinitely	Main Question	To Reconsider

Note: For purposes of this table:
Majority is "majority of those present"
Two-thirds is "two-thirds of those elected"

¹ Committee – set by Committee Rule Floor Session – set by Senate Rule or Oregon Constitution ² SR 1001 (5)

Whether Motion is Subject to Debate

Suspend Rules (NOT Debatable)

Adjourn (NOT Debatable)

Recess (NOT Debatable)

Table (NOT Debatable)

Previous Question (NOT Debatable)

Postpone to Date Certain (Debatable)

Refer or Rerefer (Debatable)

Amend (Debatable)*

Postpone Indefinitely (Debatable)

Withdraw a Motion (NOT Debatable)

^{*}A motion to amend an undebatable motion is NOT debatable.